
INDIAN RIVER COUNTY, FLORIDA 

MEMORANDUM 

TO: Addie Javed, P.E., Public Works Director 

FROM: Adam Heltemes, P.E., Roadway Production Manager 
Justin Berner, Senior Engineer 

CC: Nancy Bunt, Assistant County Administrator 

SUBJECT: Oslo Park MSBU Project Narrative 

REFERENCE: IRC-2308 

DATE: April 29th , 2025 

Summary 
Oslo Park MSBU outreach meeting occuned on December 2, 2024 and the second outreach on April 
7°1, 2025. As pa1i of the two outreach meetings, survey cards were sent to both residents and 
property owners. In the first round 407 cards were sent to property owners and 223 were sent to 
tenants. The second round only included prope1iy owners as the tenant response was minimal. The 
following are the statistics from both surveys combined with duplicates removed while accounting 
for a person owning more than one property, totaling 55 responses: 

Willing to 

Reconsider with 
Current Design Lower Costs and 

and Cost Grants 

In 

Favor Against In Favor Against 

I Responses 22 32 49 6 

The comments reflect a community divided on the paving and drainage project. Supporters 
emphasize the practical and safety benefits ofpaved roads and improved drainage, driven by long­
standing issues with unpaved roads. However, opposition is strong due to the project's high cost, 
which many residents, paiiicularly those in low-income or fixed-income households, find 
prohibitive. Critics also question the fairness ofthe funding model and the county's planning, calling 
for alternative funding sources or a reduced financial burden on homeowners. The sentiment is 
roughly split, with frustration and urgency on both sides, but cost concerns dominate the negative 
feedback, especially in the context of the area's economic challenges. It is also very clear that the 
owners and residents are interested in the County finding grants or other means to reduce the 
financial burden on the residents. 

The following are the comments provided by residents: 

1. I'm in favor ofthe paving project. Hoping we can find less expensive option. Ifwe can't have 
both pavement and drainage, I would prefer the drainage over the pavement. 

2. I am amazed that so much money can be found for projects like 3-corners, but not for streets! 
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3. I believe that the streets should be paved ASAP. The unpaved road is damaging my vehicle. 
It is also resulting in sand in my home. 

4. This is a great idea to cut down on the ATV traffic which creates deep potholes in the road 
when we get heavy rain that floods the road. Also, it would be a lot better on keeping the 
dust levels down. I think it would be a great idea to cut down on the flooding and it will also 
make it better for kids to ride bikes and scooters. Paving the roads will help keep down on 
the ATV traffic that rips up the dirt roads also will help a lot during heavy rains, so vehicles 
don't have to drive through all the holes created by the ATV traffic. Paving the roads will 
help keep down on the ATV traffic that rips up the dirt roads also will help a lot during 
heavy rains, so vehicles don't have to drive through all the holes created by the ATV traffic 

5. I have lived at this residence for 21 years, since January of2004, and the road in front ofmy 
house was graded from that time until late 2019. I have brought this up and have been told 
that this is an easement and not under your jurisdiction. This does not make sense since it 
used to be graded by the county for many years as stated before. 

6. We need the streets paved, dirt roads cost money too, use that money to pave. 
7. I feel it is a necessary good for the community as a whole to vote yes for this project, in 

particular for the safety ofthe children and the people. The roadway and sidewalk pavements 
will make improvements to the community, making it more welcoming and safer. Due to the 
inclement weather without the improvement ofpavement the roads naturally create potholes 
and mud causing road hazards and increased wear and tear on vehicles as well as causing 
safety hazards to pedestrians but most importantly children who could easily incur injury 
which would then create unwanted medical expense. So, to better the community and avoid 
the ongoing issues caused by poor drainage and weather I vote yes for the improvements 
provided by the pavement of the roads. 

8. I have been in my house since 2002. When I built house was built, we were told that the 
roads were going to be paved within 5 years. The county only paved the 11th St SW. This 
has caused so many problems to my vehicles as well as the children walking to the bus stops. 
People tear up our dirt roads by riding dirt bikes, go carts and four wheelers. They think 
because we have diti roads, they can just come and drive crazy. Our roads do not get graded 
in timely manner, we have to call to request our roads get graded, seems like we are not on a 
schedule. The county has stopped grading the road beside my house (12th St SW) years ago 
stating it is a construction road. The holes are so deep, people are driving into my yard to 
avoid the holes. Someone, I don't know who, came and put a load of soft sand in one of the 
holes and several cars got stuck and had to have a tow truck come pull them out. Since 
Habitat continues to build in this area, maybe they can allocate some funds towards the 
roads. Has anyone reached out to them, they get all kinds of grants. 

9. Please let me know how soon the county/selected contractor will start the project. Our family 
is ready for it, THANKS. 

10. I am in favor ofthis paving project. As an owner and resident in this area, this paving project 
would be beneficial to the roadways, home values, and the overall quality of life for us as 
residents. Many ofmy neighbors who have lived here for years have said that they have had 
to replace their vehicle multiple times due to the poor road conditions. In addition, the new 
drainage would reduce the risk of flooding in our area when there is heavy rain. 

11. The cost is too expensive, we need some help from the county. Too expensive we need more 
help from the county. We are tired of the muck, but we cannot afford the amount of money 
to be paid. 

12. We feel that some of the drainage systems are overkill, as we (on this street) have had no 
drainage issues AND in the not-too-distant future, sewage improvements will cause 
alterations of the drainage system, in the very least. It is already mentioned that raising the 
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cost ofthis project is possible, and with the mandatory sewage changes, it is guaranteed to be 
raised. And it appears that our front yards are going to be significantly reduced. 

13. "I'm on a fixed income. At $1640.00 more onmy property taxes for 20 years would increase 
my taxes more than double with the homestead act. Plus, we all know after a tax is added it 
will remain even after the 20-year time frame." 

14. Due to the cost, I do not see the outcome w01ih the cunent assessment. I would like to see 
water drainage issues addressed, however. 

15. 1620 dollars a year is absurd especially seeing the amount ofhabitat for humanity housing is 
going up for people on fixed/lower incomes 

16. We signed a petition several years ago to have the road done and were denied. All we wanted 
was the road done 15 years ago. 

17. The vote is still NO NO NO. You have not reduced cost, you more than quadrupled the very 
initial proposal (that you were supposed to try to reduce then) in a primarily low-income 
concentration ofhomes, mostly HABIT AT HOMES that were forced into this little pocket of 
area. You guys do not live in this little pocket of area, so you do not know the hardships of 
many of the households. Then you guys will turn around, tear it up in the sho1i future to 
force installation of sewer with ANOTHER assessment???? You did not properly prepare 
this area when you allowed the Habitat homes. How interesting now that Habitat KNOWS 
there is not PROPER drainage in this area after they mostly built it all up, the COUNTY 
ALLOWED IT, and can no longer build on these too small lots. Now the COUNTY in 
hindsight wants the residents to pay for the fix when it should have been done before it was 
ever allowed? The residents are POOR in this area, you are asking them to pay a monthly bill 
for 20 years!!!! ! There is a housing crisis, an economic crisis, people are struggling 
financially, and NOW you want to do this??? You guys' paved 11th for the school buses in 
short time no problem. I think the county can manage to do the rest of the roads without 
assessing prope1iies, putting liens on people's homes, lots, and making life even harder for 
the struggling. And the way you try to fancy the words and make it sound like you are doing 
more about the ditches when you are just putting the sod down. Tiny lots, narrow roads, and 
5 families living in homes because no one can afford anything, cars having to park in streets. 
My vote stands for 2 votes since there are two addresses but only one mailing card. 

18. We had the money in2004 until the hurricanes back-to-back hit us. You used the money for 
cleanup. Did not FEMA give us the money back? 

19. The decision for the homeowner or property owner to pay 7 5% of the cost of funding their 
pavement and drainage system in this area is unfair to property owners wherein the county 
themselves is only going to pay 25%. These are hard economic times for property owners or 
individuals, in general I totally disagree with this decision. I believe that the county should 
try adamantly to look for federal government funding otherwise property owners will be 
paying for every road in Indian River County to be paid or bridge repairs and so on and so 
f01ih etc.!!!! 

20. "No, no, no. This improvement is way too expensive for the citizens ofthis neighborhood. In 
essence, you're asking to nearly double the property tax cost for the next 20 years! And many 
ofthe homes in this neighborhood are Habitat built homes purchased by lower income, often 
one-working adult families. How are they supposed to afford such an increase? Renters will 
also suffer as the cost will be passed on to them, making rents excessively high in this 
section ofOslo compared to other areas nearby. Please stop considering this until the money 
can be found by other means or the cost to citizens can be reduced substantially. Thank you" 

21. There is no way that I could afford over $1,640.00 for prope1iy taxes every year on my 
habitat for humanity house. I am disabled and live on a fixed income. 

22. If this project passes, I will lose my house. I'm on a fixed income and can't afford it. PF 

F:\Public Works\ENGJNEERING DIVISION PROJECTS\2308 Oslo Park Road Paving MSBU\1-Admin\Corrcspondence\Memo\JRC-2308 _ MEM _ AH-TO-AJ _ 042925.doc 



23. Most residents have mortgage payments with escrow. So, once the assessment amount is 
added onto the taxes that you are already paying, along with the homeowner insurance, some 
will not be able to afford the mortgage payment. 

24. Pave 13th road, and change the% the owner pays 
25. Too expensive per property, especially for us that are on a fixed income. 
26. That amount totals $32,800 per lot over 20 years which is pretty extreme. Within that 20-

year time period, it is almost inconceivable that a NHTSA, or some other federal grant, or 
state or local funding grant cannot be found, submitted and approved for this project. 

27. As badly as I want the roads in our neighborhood paved, I don't think every single 
homeowner in the neighborhood should have to pay $32,000+ over the next 20 years. Newer 
people moving into the neighborhood in the future will also have this added assessment, that 
they did not agree to for the project. 

28. This is a huge jump in the original estimated cost ofthe project which the county stated they 
believed would be between $5 to $7 million. Paved roads & proper drainage for those roads 
are extremely vital, however a nearly tripled estimate is unrealistic for one of the lowest 
income areas in Vero Beach to burden. There are multiple habitat homes going up in the 
area, perhaps looking at partnering with these organizations & private institutions for 
additional funding might be wmih exploring. 

29. Originally $400 then $500. The new assessment is obviously too high especially when you 
were going to pave 13th St 

30. Most of this area is Habitat for Humanity. Surely you do not believe they can afford this. In 
addition, there are many like me on a fixed income that are barely getting by and cannot 
afford something the county should be paying for. I wonder how many streets had to pay this 
type of money for something the government should pay for. I have lived in a number of 
places and have never heard of such a scheme! 
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